PAUL A. GOSAR, D.D.S. FOURTH DISTRICT, ARIZONA

2057 RAYBURN HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING WASHINGTON, D.C. 20515 (202) 225-2315

122 N. Cortez Street, Suite #104 Prescott, AZ 86301 (928) 445-1683

6499 SOUTH KINGS RANCH ROAD, SUITE #4 GCLD CANYON, AZ 85118 (480) 882-2697

> 220 N. 4TH STREET KINGMAN, AZ 86401 (928) 445-1683

WWW.GOSAR.HOUSE.GOV



Congress of the United States

House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515-0301

COMMITTEE ON NATURAL RESOURCES SUBCOMMITTEES

CHAIRMAN, ENERGY AND MINERAL RESOURCES
WATER, POWER AND OCEANS

COMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND GOVERNMENT REFORM

> VICE CHAIRMAN, INTERIOR NATIONAL SECURITY

CONGRESSIONAL WESTERN CAUCUS

August 3, 2020

The Honorable Daniel Jorjani Solicitor U.S. Department of the Interior 1849 C Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20240

The Honorable Mark Greenblatt Inspector General U.S, Department of the Interior 1849 C Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20240

Dear Mr. Jorjani and Mr. Greenblatt:

I am writing to make sure that your offices are aware and inquire about a recent request by my colleague, Representative T.J. Cox (CA), to "press" the Deputy Superintendent of Yosemite National Park (Deputy Superintendent) to provide him with two, publicly limited vehicle entry passes for personal use on the Fourth of July. The Code of Ethics for Government Service, which also applies to Members of the U.S. House of Representatives, codifies the principle that "public office is a public trust." Use of one's status as a Member of Congress in an attempt to influence an Executive Branch employee to acquire preferential treatment for personal gain is a breach of that public trust.

As you know, The Department of the Interior's (DOI) reopening of our national parks in the COVID-19 environment has generated numerous Congressional inquiries. In addition, as recently as June 2 House Natural Resources Democrats held a partisan forum opposing the Department's effort to reopen parks to serve the American people.

Recent Departmental responses to staff related to Yosemite National Park and its reopening, produced a multi-document response from DOI which included the enclosed exchange regarding Representative Cox's personal request for special access to Yosemite National Park during the extremely busy July 4th holiday. DOI records indicate Representative Cox's Congressional staff advancing his personal request, Representative Cox's personal engagement in the request through his personal email, and Representative Cox's subsequent demand for a telephone call with the Deputy Superintendent about DOI's denial of his initial personal travel request.

¹ Email from Melissa Kuckro, Deputy Ass't Dir., Legislative and Congressional Affairs, Nat'l Park Service to Amanda Kaplan, Chief, Public and Congressional Affairs, Nat'l Park Service and Teresa Austin, Deputy Superintendent, Yosemite National Park (July 2, 2020, 7:12 AM EST) (on file with author).

² H. Comm. on Ethics, Laws, Rules, and Standards of Conduct, *available at* https://ethics.house.gov/outside-employment-income/laws-rules-and-standards-conduct#emp_using_ones_position.

³ 5 C.F.R. §2635.101.

Solicitor Daniel Jorjani Inspector General Mark Greenblatt August 3, 2020

Provided communications also indicate the steps taken by DOI staff to adhere to ethical guidelines in addressing Representative Cox's request. For example, the Deputy Superintendent wrote in an email to Representative Cox's staff that she was unable to provide Representative Cox with vehicle entrance tickets based on the personal nature of his visit, and provided instructions on how to properly reserve tickets as open to general members of the public. Merely three minutes after the Deputy Superintendent's response, Representative Cox's staff replied with the addition of Representative Cox's personal email address to the chain, which included multiple National Park Service employees' official email addresses. The resulting communication chain among National Park Service personal show an effort to prepare the Deputy Superintendent with additional information from ethics staff on how to handle the response.

Subsequent telephone interviews with Yosemite Park Service staff indicate that Representative Cox's call resulted in pressuring the National Park Service staff to change the request from personal to professional and grant him passes. National Park Service staff indicate this was done due to his status as a member of the Natural Resources Committee and to film a video to accompany the Great American Outdoors Act. However, nowhere in any of Representative Cox's official active media streams are pictures, video or professional recognition that he attended any events or visited Yosemite over the 4th of July. In fact, since July 4th, there is no reference to Representative Cox's official attendance at Yosemite on at all.

From the communications provided, it appears that DOI employees took appropriate steps to ensure compliance with ethical standards. However, it appears that due to subsequent pressure on the National Park Service employees by Representative Cox that your staff yielded and granted these heavily in demand private passes for a visit during July 4th.

In order to fully understand the ethical considerations related to Representative Cox's request, please provide the polices and ethical guidance that DOI employs use to distinguish between personal and official government business.

Additionally, please provide any additional correspondence between National Park Service personnel and Representative Cox's that would clearly justify the granting of preferential treatment for vehicle entrance passes during the extremely busy 4th of July period. Including official activities that Park Service personnel engaged in with Rep. Cox during the weekend, specific tour sites and any other engagement between Park Service personnel and the official Cox delegation visiting the Park.

Finally, it appears that Park Service personnel were deeply concerned about attempting to follow ethics guidelines while facing pressure by Rep. Cox and his staff to comply with the personal request for passes. I ask that you provide any additional correspondence, complaints, or filings made by National Park Service personnel in relation to this incident.

⁴ Email from Teresa Austin, Deputy Superintendent, Yosemite National Park to Rep. TJ Cox staff (July 1, 2020, 6:06 PM EST) (on file with author).

⁵ Email from Rep. TJ Cox staff to Teresa Austin, Deputy Superintendent, Yosemite National Park (July 1, 2020, 6:09 PM EST) (on file with author).

Solicitor Daniel Jorjani Inspector General Mark Greenblatt August 3, 2020

During this time of COVID when National Park Service employees are putting themselves on the front lines to keep our nation's and local community's recreational economy on track, we are thankful for all National Park Service personnel do for the people of our nation. It is unfortunate that situations like this arise where members of Congress appear to pressure National Park Service personnel into providing special access. Your efforts to provide this information, address these questions will help protect National Park Service personnel in the future from additional incidents and coercive pressure. Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Sincerely,

Paul A. Gosar, D.D.S. Member of Congress

cc: Rep. Raúl Grijalva, Chairman, Committee on Natural Resources Rep. Rob Bishop, Ranking Republican, Committee on Natural Resources Rep. T.J. Cox, Chairman, Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, Committee on Natural Resources

Enclosure